City of Tukwila

Allan Ekberg, Mayor

INFORMATIONAL MEMORANDUM

TO: Planning and Community Development Committee

FROM: Nora Gierloff, Community Development Director

BY: Lori Solberg, Rental Housing Program Admin.
Joseph Mose, Code Enforcement Officer

CC: Mayor Ekberg

DATE: March 6, 2023

SUBJECT: Rental Housing Program Update

ISSUE
Review the Rental Housing Program's current activity.

BACKGROUND

The Tukwila Code Enforcement team works to support a safe, inviting, and healthy environment
for residents, businesses, and visitors by enforcing the parts of the Tukwila Municipal Code that
relate to conditions on private property. Compliance is typically reached through promoting
public awareness, communication, and collaboration. In difficult cases monetary penalties
and/or legal action may be required. In addition to general code enforcement, the team is also
responsible for managing and administering the Residential Rental Business License and
Inspection Program.

The City established the Rental Program in 2010 to protect the public health, safety, and welfare
by ensuring the proper maintenance of rental housing. It does this by identifying and requiring
correction of substandard housing conditions and by preventing conditions of deterioration and
blight that could adversely impact the quality of life in the City of Tukwila.

DISCUSSION

Current Code Enforcement activity:

As of February 16, 2023, Code Enforcement has 18 open enforcement cases related to rental
housing, most of the cases are for overdue rental licenses and/or inspections, however, a few
are for confirmed rentals that do not have a license and/or complaint-based issues.

Rental Housing Business Licensing and Inspection Program:

Tukwila Municipal Code Chapter 5.06 establishes regulations pertaining to rental housing
licensing and inspection. Residential rental properties are required to obtain an annual rental
business license. The Rental Housing Program has 4,559 registered rental units and 529 active
rental licenses (one license per property). As of February 16, 2023, 110 properties have yet to
renew their 2023 rental licenses. Late fees begin March 1 at a rate of $10 per month until the
license is renewed.

Rental Inspections and Deadline Extension

In addition to annual licensing, all rental housing units in the city must pass an inspection every
4 years. This allows the city to catch and correct health and safety violations that otherwise
tenants might be reluctant to report due to language barriers or fear of retaliation by landlords.
The purpose of the periodic inspections is to ensure that all rental units are safe, healthy, and
suitable for occupancy. The inspectors check for properly working door locks, functional
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appliances, windows that are intact and that open, smoke and carbon monoxide detectors,
adequate emergency escape routes, mold, and other items. Some of the most common
maintenance items that we find during inspections are improperly installed and maintained
water heaters, water leaks, and missing or inoperable carbon monoxide or smoke detector(s).

One of the main complaints that we receive from tenants are issues with mold. Tenants and
landlords both have responsibilities for addressing water and moisture problems that can cause
mold. Generally, finding and fixing plumbing or roof leaks is the landlord’s responsibility and
reducing sources of condensation, such as around windows, is the renter’s responsibility. The
Rental Housing Program provides information on how they can work together to avoid and
control the spreading of mold.

New this year, properties with up to 12 units may use a city inspector (code enforcement
officer). Previously city inspectors only performed inspections for properties with up to 4 units
due to staffing constraints but now that we are fully staffed we can offer more services. Larger
properties must use a private inspector who meets specific qualifications. The city may also
inspect units in response to complaints and audit inspections submitted by private inspectors
when inspection reports are in question. Tenants can also request a courtesy inspection by
contacting the Rental Housing Program.

During the first inspection cycle in 2010-2014 we had many more units fail than we did after
buildings went through a few rounds of inspections. This shows that the program has been
effective in improving housing quality in the city. In 2019, the city conducted 133 inspections, but
in 2020 and 2021 they were paused due to the pandemic. In 2022, the Rental Housing

Program began scheduling rental inspections again. We are finding that many property owners
have deferred maintenance, causing units to deteriorate and therefore fail rental inspections. It
is clear that without regular inspections rental housing conditions, and our residents, will suffer.

Staff continue to work to bring approximately 51 properties into compliance that are overdue
renewing their rental license or inspection or failed their initial inspection. In 2023, 114 rental
licenses (895 rental units) are due for their next inspection and in 2024, 105 rental licenses
(1,570 units) will be due.

Here are two situations at different apartment complexes that were reported to the Rental
Housing program.

Avana at South Station Apartments

On January 9th, 2023, Rental Housing received a complaint regarding living conditions at 4708
Southcenter Blvd E312 specifically multiple areas spotted with mold. The tenants had notified
the property management but there was a delay in response time, therefore the City was later
notified.

A City inspector met with the tenants the next day and was able to schedule a courtesy
inspection. The unit failed inspection due to severe signs of leakage and mold in the walls. The
inspection report and failure notice has been sent to the property manager with a compliance
date to respond to the issues and reschedule an inspection by 3/1/2023. Tenants have been in
contact with the City inspector ensuring the necessary repairs and deficiencies are being
corrected by the property management.
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Avenue 42 Apartments
On July 11, 2022, we were contacted by the Fire Department about a water leak at Avenue 42

Apartments. They stated that there was at least 10,000 to 20,000 gallons of water in the crawl
space. We responded to the complex the next morning and contacted management. The water
to all the units was shut off upon our arrival and a plumber was repairing the leak. Management
was already working with the plumber on a plan to pump the water out and repair other sections
of piping that could likely fail in the future. Code Enforcement stopped by weekly to check on
their progress. The property management has since reached out to the City and has confirmed
that the leak under the crawl space has been repaired and worked with the City of Tukwila’s
Street department in pumping the water out.
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FINANCIAL IMPACT
The Residential Rental License and Inspection Program YTD revenue for 2023 is $32,018; for
2022 revenue was $82,102; 2021 was $51,728; 2020 was $55,123.

2023 RENTAL BUSINESS LICENSE FEES:
e $80 for properties with up to 4 units
e $208 for properties with 5 to 20 units
e $260 for properties with 21 to 50 units
e $324 for properties with 51 or more units

New this year, the City is offering inspections for properties with up to 12 units for those
landlords who would prefer to use City services. The rental inspection fee increased from $62
per unit in 2022 to $75 per unit for the first 4 units, then each additional unit is $35 each up to
12.

RECOMMENDATION
Information and discussion only




21epdn €70¢-720¢
SUISNOH |ejuay

jusawdojanag Allunwwo) Jo Juswliedaq

17



18



19

‘(Auadoud Jad asusol] 8U0) SBSUBDI| [BJUS] BAIOR 6ZS PUE SHUN
|elual pals)sibal GGy sey welbold BuisnoH [elusy 8y ‘€z0z ‘9] Aleniqad Jo Sy -

SjUN aJow Jo |G yum saiadold 1o} $Z2e$

Sjun G 0} L.Z yum sanadoud Joj 092$
SHUN OZ 0} G Yyum sailiadold Joj 80zZ$
sjun o} dn yum saiuadoud 1oj 08$

:S944 4SN3OI'T SSANISNG TVLNIH €20¢ -

'z 0} dn yoea GE$ SI JuUN [eUOHIPPE YOBS USY) ‘SHUN {7 ISilj 8U)
Joy jiun yad G/ ¢ 01 Zz0ogz Ul yun Jad g9¢ woly pasealoul 9a) uoioadsul [eyual 8y -

‘'Sjun 4 0} dn yum saiuadoud Joj suonoadsul pawopad Ajuo siojoadsul
A110 Ajsnoinald "syun g 0} dn yum saiuadoud oy suonoadsul buusyo st Ao sy -

sajepdn ulwpy




"J9JJNS ||IM ‘SJUBpISal INO pue ‘suonipuod Buisnoy |ejual ‘suonoadsul

Jejnbal JnoylIAA “suonoadsul [elual |ie) 840j8J9Y) pue alelols)ap 0] sjun

Buisned ‘aoueusjulew paliaep aAey siaumo Aladoid Auew jey) Buipulj aie apn
‘ulebe suonoadsul |eyual Bulinpayos ueboaqg welboid BuisnoH |eluay a8yl ‘zzoz Ul

‘olwapued ay] 03 anp pasned
alem Aay} L.Z0Z pue g0z Ul Ing ‘suonoadsul g¢ | paonpuod Ao ay) ‘6L0Z Ul -

‘plow
Yum Buljesp senssi aJe Sjueus) WOoJ) 8AI908] 8M Jey) Sjule|dwod ulew ay) JO sUQ

"sjueus) Jo }senbal ay) Aq suonoadsul AS8lN0Y) JO JaquiNu 8SBaJou| .

sojepdn uoijoadsut

20



‘palilou Jaye| sem AjD ay) aiojaiay) ‘ewl} asuodsal

ul Aejap e sem alay) Inq Juswabeuew Auadoid sy} paiou pey sjueusa) sy "pjow

yum panods seale ajdiinw Ajjealyioads zL£3 pAlg 181u82yinos g0/ 1B SUonIpuod
Buial| Buipaebal juie|dwoo e paAladal BuisnoH [ejuay ‘€z0zZ ‘Uie Alenuep uQ .

sjuowjiedy uonje}s Ynos je eueAy

T# 9|dwex3

21



"Juswabeuew pajoejuod pue Buluiow

1Xou 8y} xa|dwoo ayj 0} papuodsal

9\ ‘9oeds |Meud 8y} ul J8}em Jo suojeb

000°0Z 01 00001 Ises| Je sem aiay} jey)

pajels Aoy "sjuswiedy Zi onuaAy je

)es| Jajem e jnoqge Juswuedsq ali4 ay)
AQ pajoejuod alam am ‘zzoz ‘LL AInfuQ .

sjuawiedy gy anuaAy

Z# 9|dwexg

22



|43

SHOLD3dSNI ILVAIYd

€6

SHOLJD3dSNIALID

alA-
<¢Z0C NI @31dNANod

SNOILI3dSNI
1vV10l1 A3INIGN0D

€TT'SSS 0c¢0c¢
8CLTSS 1¢0¢
c0T'Z8s (44014
8TOCES "dlA 03 €20¢

dNN3IAIY dV3iA

cI17
OLC

idAL ONITIIMA A9 SLINN TVLIN3Y

0s

00T

0ST

00¢

0S¢

00¢€

mmm S1INN TV10L
3ASN3DI
mNm 1v10L
3Na 3ONV1Ivd
HLIM
OH H SISNIDIN
aanssli
mmm 3ISN3IN

S3ON3DIT €20¢-¢c0c

MIIAJSAQ DUISNOH |eJuUdYy

23



é SU0IIsanp

welsold SUISNOH |eluay

24





